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Chaetocnema Stephens is a rather large 
genus with species occurring around the 
world. Species within this genus are of-
ten very similar and difficult to separate. 
Since Heikertinger’s (1951) revision of the 
Palaearctic species, several keys have 
been published in which all or part of the 
species from this region have been treat-
ed. However, these keys have not led to 
major improvements for the identifica-
tion of Chaetocnema species. The charac-
ters used by Heikertinger have not sub-
stantially been expanded, which is 
unfortunate because this might have  
improved the possibilities for diagnosis. 
For some species characters as the 
(shape of the) spermatheca have proved 
to be useful for determination, but not all 
species have hitherto been investigated 
for this character. The book by Konstanti-
nov and colleagues provides in this gap 
in our knowledge. Extensive descriptions 
accompanied by a dichotomous key 
make identification of Palaearctic species 
much easier and more accurate.

The revision covers the Palaearctic 
species in the traditional sense in which, 
for example, species from southern China  
have been excluded. The Himalayan spe-
cies have been excluded too, because in  
a previous study on the genus Aphthona, 
so the authors reason, it appeared that 
Himalayan species can be better under-
stood in the framework of Oriental spe-
cies. Unfortunately, the book provides no 
results of an analysis that validates this 
assumption for Chaetocnema species. For 
the users of the book the delimitation of 
the Palaearctic region seems to be no 
problem because the geographic realm is 
clearly defined. Problematic, however, is 
the exclusion of some species that do  
occur in this realm. Chaetocnema kerimi 
(Fairmaire) and C. latipennis Pic have not 
been included because, according to the 
authors, they need to be compared with 
other African species. Although this is a 
valid argument, it limits the use of the 
book because not all species that occur  
in this particular geographic area can  
be identified. When identifying northern  
African specimens the user must be 
aware that some species are lacking in 
both key and descriptions. Also two spe-
cies from Tibet have not been included 
because the type specimens were not 
available for this study.

Since Löbl & Smetana (2010) used  
another delimitation of the Palaearctic 
region for their catalogue, there are 
bound to be differences between this 
new book and the catalogue. However,  
for the area considered by Konstantinov 
and colleagues there should be agree-
ment. I have not compared the two pub- 
lications exhaustively, but at least  
Chaetocnema ganganensis Bechyné (from 
Algeria) and C. latipennis (from Egypt)  
are not treated in the new book, which 
again restricts the use for identifying 
specimens from Northern Africa.

The current revision revealed seven 
new species, nine new synonyms and 
one new homonym, which are presented 
in the book. Two species had to be 
changed in rank and for three species  
the status had to be restored. Lectotypes 
have been designated for 30 species-
group names.

The identification key, based on  
a data matrix with 92 characters and  
generated automatically, is clear. Some 

species key out in more than one place. 
The key is preceded by short chapters 
on methods, biology and nomenclature, 
and a large chapter on morphology and 
diagnostic characters. The largest part of 
the book contains the detailed descrip-
tions of 75 species with information on 
distribution, host plants, type material 
and material used for this study. Distri-
butional information is given in a listing 
and is largely based on published infor-
mation; the maps provide information  
on the studied material only, that is, on 
specimens of which the authors are cer-
tain. Information concerning host plants 
is presented with references. This seems 
to give a good indication at plant family 
level; I noticed that some of the host 
plant genera listed by Medvedev & Rogin-
skaya (1988) are not listed (for example, 
Kalidium sp. for Chaetocnema nebulosa 
Weise), but the plant families and some 
examples at species level are mentioned. 
The book ends with a summary of no-
menclatural acts, a list of references and 
two indexes, one on host plants and one 
on flea beetle taxa. 

The book is of major importance be-
cause of all new taxonomic acts which 
are properly argued. It is very well de-
signed and well produced. The key is  
excellent and the accurate figures and 
extensive descriptions support the final 
diagnosis. Although I have indicated 
some limitations, I am sure this book will 
serve as a standard for Chaetocnema and 
should be available for all serious stu-
dents of flea beetles of the Palaearctic  
region. The price of the book is in agree-
ment with its fine quality.
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